
Bayan Baker, 2015 SLC Graduate 
Living The American Dream in Yonkers
As a child war refugee of the former Yugoslavian 1990 ethnic war, Bayan has 

become a strong believer in the motto, “work hard in order to succeed.” Her 

desire to achieve greatness in this world is powered by both the difficulties of her 

past and the present, memories of war, and the struggles that she and her family 

have encountered on their journey towards “the American Dream.” Like many 

who came before her, Bayan learned of the many opportunities that await us, and 

all too quickly, grasped at any chance to better herself. 

She is not the eldest daughter of 

doctors, and her parents did not graduate 

from college in the States, (although her 

mom did continue her studies and received 

her degree in English Literature some 

years after moving to this country) and 

she is not a child of great means. Time and 

time again, Bayan and her family found 

themselves working tediously against 

colleagues, classmates, and those who 

surround them, in order to accomplish their 

dreams. They have faced many difficulties 

in life, some common to everyone, and 

others not so much, but they never let 

any obstacles thwart them from making 

themselves into something, and they 

ensured that they would see out the 

reasons that encouraged them to escape 

the war in Europe and seek out a better 

country to live, work, and learn. 

After graduating in the top 10 of her 

class from Yonkers Middle/High School with 

a full International Baccalaureate degree, 

Bayan went to Sarah Lawrence College 

on an almost full-ride through both the 

Sarah Lawrence College Presidential Dean’s 

Scholarship, the Yonkers Town Scholarship, 

and then in her last two years, The Mary 

Livingston Griggs & Mary Griggs Burke 

Scholarship. Although her dreams were 

never to attend the most expensive college 

in the entire country, (2015 statistics show 

that Sarah Lawrence College is now ranked 

as 4th expensive) Bayan and her family 

could not pass up on the opportunity to 

attend a prestigious college that offered 

such scholarships, is aesthetically beautiful, 

is ranked number one in the nation for 

its professors, has a unique teaching 

curriculum, and important to her parents, 

was close to home. 

Determined to continue to work 

towards her dreams of becoming a doctor, 

preferably a pediatrician or a pediatric 

oncologist, Bayan entered Sarah Lawrence 

as a freshman in 2011, and began to take 

the pre-requisite classes necessary for 

medical school. In her first year, she 

was taught General Chemistry by her 

Don (equivalent to an academic advisor 

with whom you meet once a week for 

the entirety of your four years at SLC) 

and professor, Colin Abernethy. After 

the year-long course, Bayan applied for, 

and was accepted to a 10 week summer 

program to work as a research assistant 

in the Inorganic Chemistry laboratory at 

Sarah Lawrence College. That summer, 

she and a colleague, discovered a new 

structural form of bis(thf)magnesium 

chloride with an infinite linear-chain 

structure, which they are currently 

working on preparing for publication. This 

research was then presented at various 

conferences throughout the U.S. and even 

internationally in Quebec, Canada in May 

of 2013.

In her second year of college, Bayan 

began to fall in love with biology, and after 

taking general biology with her future P.I. 

and professor, Drew Cressman, she found 

herself developing a passion for molecular 

and cellular biology. During the summer 

of 2013, Bayan once again was given the 

opportunity to work in the laboratory as a 

research assistant, although this time, it was 

in the Cressman laboratory, where she was 

given her own independent project to work 

on. Her task was to design a biological 

model system in human hepatocyte HepG2 

cells to be studied on campus. Bayan states 

that while it is important to be humble in 

research, and understand that only one 

out of thirty attempts of an experiment will 

work, it was a rewarding experience seeing 

a project all the way through, and positive 

results were produced. Bayan went on to 

continue her work during her junior and 

senior year, balancing a full and rigorous 

course load of only science classes, two 

on-campus jobs, and two off-campus jobs, 

one of which was at Rising Media Group, 

in addition to her research which she 

attempted to maintain approximately 10 

hours a week.    

“Without a doubt, junior year was the 

most stressful year for me,” Bayan says. “I 

was supposed to graduate a year earlier 

from college – because I had so many 

credits from my high school I.B. degree. But 

after realizing how much I had on my plate, 

I realized that there was just no way I could 

take more classes than I was allowed to. So 

I stayed at SLC for another year, and this 

was by far, the best decision I could have 

ever made.” 

In September 2013, at the start of her 

third year, Bayan had the opportunity to 

join the team of dedicated volunteers at 

Saint Anthony’s Free Medical Clinic in the 

Bronx, New York. “I’m lucky I’m a morning 

person,” Bayan jokes, “as we were expected 

to be there around 8 a.m. every Saturday 

morning.” The free clinic provides a variety 

of free medical services to those who are 

uninsured or underinsured, and sees both 

adult and children patients. “The free clinic 

has given me first-hand experience that 
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Employees of Mindspark made the most 
of their Impact Day on May 27. Undeterred by 
the hot and sticky weather, 30 game volunteers 
descended upon the daylighted Van der Donck 

Park and the Science Barge, working alongside 
Groundwork Hudson Valley staff. The park 
crew removed 13 bags of debris and one tire 

The rain cleared to reveal a glorious day 
at the rededication of the Soldiers and Sailors 
Monument at Philipse Manor Hall on June 6. The 
monument was first dedicated in 1891 and drew 
tens of thousands of people all over the area to 
honor the veterans of the Civil War. The National 
Guard, and Yonkers police and fire departments 
all provided color guards to lead a parade of dig-
nitaries, veterans, Boy and Girl Scouts on a pro-

cession through Van der Donck Park to begin the 
festivities.  

Yonkers Mayor Mike Spano addressed the 
crowd, as did Linda Cooper, regional director of 
New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and 
Historic Preservation. Steve Oakes, manager of 
the Philipse Manor Hall, greeted the crowd, as 
well. 

By Dan Murphy 
A large crowd joined to support the Yonkers 

Police Athletic League’s 31st annual lunch June 2 
at Empire City Casino. Westchester County Dis-
trict Attorney Janet DiFiore joined with Mayor 
Mike Spano and PAL Chairman Angelo Martinelli 
to pay tribute to this year’s honorees, Ann Muro 
and Len Spano. 

Martinelli performed the duties of emcee, as 
always, and helped raise additional funds with a 
number of donated items from Yonkers businesses. 
The PAL poster contest winners, Erin Waslyenko 
and James Pardo, were in attendance and a received 

PAL jackets. Muro and Spano also received their 
PAL green jackets and both thanked the PAL and 
the people of Yonkers for the honor, while those 
in attendance thanked Len Spano for his work in 
law enforcement and his current position helping 
children with special needs. Muro was praised for 
her tireless efforts for so many community organi-
zations in Yonkers, including PAL. 

Many dignitaries and elected officials were in 
attendance to lend their support to PAL at one of its 
largest fundraisers, which helps support the many 
worthy programs for young adults at the Yonkers 
Police Athletic League. 

By Dan Murphy 
Seven years ago, Yonkers Rising pub-

lisher Nick Sprayregen created a student 
newspaper for the 25,000 students in Yonkers 

Public Schools, called the Yonkers Student 
Grapevine. I had the pleasure of interacting, 
reading and enjoying the submissions of sto-

The Yonkers African-American Heritage 
Committee held its citywide Juneteenth Heri-
tage Festival and Parade last weekend. 

The celebration began June 4 with the Pan 
American flag-raising at City Hall, and a recep-
tion at the YMCA on the evolution of African-

American music. 
Then on June 6, a discussion on black 

towns in America with Herb Boyd was held at 
the Riverfront Library, and the parade and heri-
tage festival kicked off June 7. 

By Dan Murphy
As the protests, rallies, sit-ins and public 

outcry continue from parents, teachers and 
students for the Yonkers Public Schools to be 
funded an additional $26 million, which would 
leave the maintain staffing and programs for 
the 27,000 YPS students at current levels, 
Mayor Mike Spano and the City Council are 
delaying any final decision on a spending plan 
for next year to see if additional funds will 
come from Albany, and Gov. Andrew Cuomo.

New York Post columnist Fred Dicker 
wrote a story this week about how state gov-

ernment is “paralyzed” and key decisions 
are not being made by Cuomo and his staff. 
Several sources inside Yonkers City Hall tell 
Yonkers Rising that this paralysis is the rea-
son Yonkers has not received a decision, yes 
or no, on whether it will get additional funds 
for YPS.

Until that decision is rendered, the City 
Council will not take action and vote on a 
city budget. A positive outcome from Albany 
would mean that the city could restore some 
or all of the monies needed to keep YPS whole 

Mindspark Employees Help
Beautify Van der Donck Park

Philipse Manor Rededicates
Soldiers & Sailors Monument 

Muro & Spano Honored
At PAL’s 31st Annual Lunch

Bayan Baker: Living The 
American Dream in Yonkers 

Yonkers Celebrates its 
African-American Heritage

Yonkers Budget on Hold
As City Waits for Governor

Mindspark employees aboard the Science Barge include Greg Cashman, Mark Yaeger, Kathy 
Geiger, Sandia Trent and Gabor Risnyovszki. Photo by Donna Davis.
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shows me that I’ve chosen the right career. 

I’ve seen what doctors can do for people, 

and I want to be able to make the same 

positive impact in someone else’s life. If 

there is anything that this experience has 

taught me, it is that there is not enough 

generosity in the world. The appreciation 

from our patients is so invaluable that it 

has become a life goal of mine to instill the 

same type of charity and happiness in a 

part of the world that so desperately needs 

the care.”

In addition to volunteering at the clinic 

and continuing  with her research, Bayan 

was also Co-President of the Brainwashed 

club, Secretary/Treasurer (and then 

Vice-President her senior year) of the 

SLC American Chemical Society student 

chapter, and Co-Organizer of the Semi-

Annual Sarah Lawrence College Science 

and Mathematics Poster Sympsium held 

at the end of each semester. She was also 

a T.A. for general biology and babysitter 

of Professor Cressman’s two children, 

whom she loves dearly and still watches 

from time to time. In January 2014, Bayan 

was awarded The American Chemical 

Society Leadership Institute Award, and 

was flown to Dallas, Texas to attend a 

leadership conference for four days. There, 

she networked with fellow scientists and 

professionals and learned the necessary 

skills to being a successful leader. 

That summer, having completed her 

junior year, Bayan continued her research 

in liver regeneration, this time, leading 

the entire lab team as lab technician, and 

worked closely as liaison between Dr. 

Cressman and the research team, ensuring 

that everyone works successfully and 

diligently. Her research and hard work 

carried into her senior year, and she began 

to take on more academically challenging 

roles, such as being on Professor and Dean 

search committees, speaking at events 

held for the Board of Trustees, speaking 

to students on Admitted Students Day, 

and partaking in community activities as 

a representative of Sarah Lawrence College.

Bayan explains that her senior year 

was the year she learned the most about 

herself. “I was always a ‘go, go, go!’ type 

of student. People would always tell me 

that I would eventually burn out. It was 

senior year that taught me how to slow 

down. I had blinked, and three years of 

college was gone, and I barely remembered 

anything but how much I worked and how 

much I studied.” While she may have made 

the mental decision to slow down, Bayan 

continued to work at Rising Media Group, 

as a babysitter, as a researcher, and as 

organizer for the SLC Semi-Annual Poster 

Symposium, which alone can accumulate 

up to 100 hours of dedication within two 

months, as the entire event is student-run, 

and therefore requires much of her time. 

She completed her senior year at Sarah 

Lawrence College in May 2015, having 

graduated both a successful student with 

a high GPA and entirely debt-free having 

worked tediously throughout college. 

“While I did work a lot as a student in 

college, I did not do this alone. I had 

parents who did their best to help me each 

step of the way, and I wouldn’t be here if 

it wasn’t for them. I owe them a lot, and I 

know they’re proud of me and that’s what 

matters.” This summer Bayan plans to 

apply to medical schools, and then look 

for work as a research lab technician in 

the meantime while she waits to hear back 

from colleges. She will continue to work 

at Rising Media Group and will continue 

to volunteer at the Saint Anthony’s Free 

Medical Clinics on Saturday mornings 

Bayan is a great example for students 

and individuals who are determined to 

work hard to see their dreams achieved. 

When asked what motivates her, Bayan 

says that she was never taught to expect 

things to simply happen for her. She came 

to this country with her family with nothing, 

and as a young child, she was granted 

the opportunity to be taught how to build 

herself up from nothing. “English wasn’t 

even my first or second language,” she 

jokes, “and it took five years of ESL classes 

to master it. But I did it! It’s all about how 

willing you are to put in the work.” 

She offers the following advice for 

students who want to be successful in their 

futures. “Clear your mind of ‘can’t’. It will be 

a long, tiring, and perhaps difficult journey, 

but plan well, be organized and remember 

and remind yourself what it is that you 

are fighting for. Make sure that you are 

passionate about your choices and know 

that you have chosen something you will 

look forward to each and every morning of 

the rest of your life. A when you look back 

at your past, you will know that all of your 

successes are a product of your diligence, 

efforts, and the commitment that you put 

in, and that, if anything, is worth the battle.”  
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